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September 14, 2022 
Commission Chambers 
401 Clematis Street | West Palm Beach, FL  33401 
 
 

These minutes are a summary of the meeting events and may not reflect all discussion that occurred. 
Copies of the agenda, backup material and presentations may be obtained from the City of West Palm Beach 

Planning Division.  Recordings of the meeting are available for review at www.youtube.com/WestPalmTV.  
 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

Vice Chairperson Nick Mihelich called the meeting to order at 9:07am. 
 
Ms. Alicia Coke-Maloney, Board Secretary, called the roll and it was determined that a quorum was 
present, as depicted in the table below. 

 
Board Members: Present Absent 

Roger Janssen | Chairperson ☐ ☒ 

Nick Mihelich | Vice Chairperson ☒ ☐ 

Brian Cheguis | Member ☒ ☐ 

Michael Cuevas | Member ☐ ☒ 

Gregory Gabriel | Member ☒ ☐ 

Stephen Graham | Member ☒ ☐ 

Brad McPherson | Member ☐ ☒ 

Kim Do | 1st Alternate ☒ ☐ 

 
Note: With the absence of Mr. Roger Janssen, Mr. Michael Cuevas, and Mr. Brad McPherson, Ms. Kim Do 
was a voting member for the duration of the meeting. 
 

Staff Members Present: 

Richard Greene, AICP | Director of Development Services 

Chris Kimmerly, AICP | Urban Design Planner 

Denise Haire | Assistant City Attorney II (Board Attorney) 

Alicia Coke-Maloney | Sr. Administrative Assistant (Board Secretary) 

 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

A. AUGUST 10, 2022 
 

Mr. Brian Cheguis made a motion to APPROVE the minutes from August 10, 2022. 
 
Mr. Stephen Graham seconded the motion; the motion PASSED 5-0, as depicted in the table 
below. 
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Board Members: Yes No Absent Recused 
Non-

Voting 

Roger Janssen | Chairperson ☐ ☐ ☒ ☐ ☐ 

Nick Mihelich | Vice Chairperson ☒ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ 

Brian Cheguis | Member ☒ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ 

Michael Cuevas | Member ☐ ☐ ☒ ☐ ☐ 

Gregory Gabriel | Member ☒ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ 

Stephen Graham | Member ☒ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ 

Brad McPherson | Member ☐ ☐ ☒ ☐ ☐ 

Kim Do | 1st Alternate ☒ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ 

 
III. REPORT FROM THE CITY URBAN DESIGNER 
 

Mr. Richard Greene, Development Services Director, stated that they have filled the position of the City 
Urban Designer and that the new hire will begin on October 17, 2022. 
 

IV. REMARKS BY THE CHAIRPERSON 
 

Vice Chairperson Mihelich expressed that there were no remarks to be made at this time. 
 
V. DECLARATION OF EX-PARTE COMMUNICATION 
 

Board Members: Ex-Parte Communication 

Roger Janssen | Chairperson Absent. 

Nick Mihelich | Vice Chairperson FSPR Case No. 22-05 – Had a meeting with the applicant. 

Brian Cheguis | Member FSPR Case No. 22-05 – Had communications with the applicant’s 
representatives. 

Michael Cuevas | Member Absent. 

Gregory Gabriel | Member FSPR Case No. 22-05 – Had a Zoom meeting with the applicant. 

Stephen Graham | Member FSPR Case No. 22-05 – Had a virtual meeting with Neil Schiller, the 
attorney, and the applicant. 

Brad McPherson | Member Absent. 

Kim Do | 1st Alternate FSPR Case No. 22-05 – Had communications with the applicant and 
related parties. 

 
VI. PUBLIC HEARING 
 

A. SWEARING IN OF THE SPEAKERS 
 

Ms. Coke-Maloney swore in everyone who wished to speak on the cases on the agenda. 
 
B. CONTINUED CASES 
 
C. NEW CASES 

 
1. Formal Site Plan Review Case No. 22-05: 
 

Mr. McPherson was not in attendance, however, he recused himself from FSPR Case No. 
22-05-as Transit Village is a client of Gunster, which is the law firm at which he is a 
shareholder.  Form 8B: Memorandum of Voting Conflict for County, Municipal, and Other 
Local Public Officers, is attached. 
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Mr. Chris Kimmerly, Urban Design Planner, indicated that this item was being brought forth 
as a workshop discussion as there are still outstanding issues to be resolved. 
 
The members of the Committee determined that they wanted the applicant to provide an 
overview of the project first. 
 
Mr. Neil Schiller, Esq., spoke on behalf of the applicant and introduced Mr. Michael 
Masanoff, who then introduced himself and the development team and gave a brief 
presentation. 
 
Ms. Christy Fox, City Commissioner, spoke in support of the project. 
 
Ms. Loraine Cargill, Director of Strategic Planning for the South Florida Regional 
Transportation Authority (SFRTA), spoke in support of the project. 
 
Mr. Schiller continued a presentation on behalf of the applicant along with Mr. Bernardo 
Fort-Brescia, Principal at Arquitectonica, and Mr. Jon Paul Perez, President at Related 
Group. 
 
Mr. Kimmerly gave a presentation on behalf of the Planning Division. 
 
Ms. Denise Haire, Board Attorney, discussed with Staff and the applicant the provisions of 
Sec. 94-54(d)(4)(e) of the City’s Zoning and Land Development Regulations, specifically 
relating to variances for the building footprint. 
 
Vice Chairperson Mihelich opened the floor to public comment. 
 
Ms. Coke-Maloney indicated that letters/emails had been submitted from the following, with 
copied provided to the Committee: 
 

 Palm Beach County Vice Mayor and Commissioner District 2 
 Northwest Community Consortium, Inc. 
 Fern Realty, LLC 
 Evernia Station Limited Partnership 
 University of Florida 

 
The members of the Committee discussed the following, including discussion with Staff, 
the Board Attorney, and the applicant: 
 

 Legal procedures for a variance on the building footprint; 
 Coordination with Palm Tran; 
 The traffic study; 
 Outstanding Plans and Plats Review Committee (PPRC) comments contained in 

the Staff report; 
 Architectural elements (planar breaks, etc.); 
 Height of the building at the corner; and 
 Streetscapes and Banyan Boulevard. 

 
Mr. Cheguis made a motion to APPROVE the application, including the following three (3) 
variances requests: 
 

1. A variance request from Section 94-312 regarding the maximum number of 
permitted driveway curb cuts or access points to a property. 

 
2. A variance request from Section 94-111 regarding the maximum width permitted 

for curb cuts. 
 








